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Everything we have heard this afternoon adds to the evidence of the precarious situation of all opponents of the current Government in Belarus, subject to arrest, torture, conviction to indefinite detention in appalling prison conditions, sometimes the death penalty – a prospect which is unaltered by the seemingly random release of some political prisoners earlier this month..  Many have fled the country, mostly over the border to  Lithuania.  They have been joined by conscientious objectors deserting from the Belarusian army or seeking to avoid mobilisation.
Earlier this year, Olga Karatch, founder of the  organisation Our House, which assists Belarusian refugees in Lithuania, was convicted in absentia of terrorism, meaning that  she now faces at least 25 years’ imprisonment in Belarus, and possibly the death penalty.  Nevertheless, her own attempts to obtain political asylum in Lithuania have hitherto been unsuccessful, as have those of her husband, journalist Oleg Borshchevsky, who also faces arrest, imprisonment and torture in Belarus.
The names of conscientious Vitaly Darvashkyn and Mykita Svyrd who are currently facing deportation from Lithuania have already been reported to this Council.  We would remind you that Svyrd, who faces various charges relating to his desertion while on active service with the Belarusian armed forces, is liable for the death penalty should he be returned to Belarus.
Early in August, another conscientious objector, who did not feel secure enough for his case or even name to be publicised, but who had applied unsuccessfully for political asylum in Lithuania, gave himself up for deportation to Belarus.
We remind this Council that Belarus has obligatory military service, and such conscientious objection provisions as do exist apply only to members of a few minority religious denominations.
Military collaboration with the Russian Federation is close, and joint exercises are frequent.  There are also disturbing reports of a steady military reinforcement of the border with Ukraine

The likelihood of a general mobilisation of military reserves in Belarus following direct intervention in the Ukraine conflict grows ever closer.  Once that has happened, it will be too late for conscientious objectors to escape the country.
We repeat our call to all States to recognise that Belarus is not a safe country, particularly to those who have declared their opposition to the current Government, or those who are attempting to avoid potential military call-up, which is seen as an act of political opposition, and that on no account should anyone face refoulement to Belarus.
